
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MACON COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH 
MINUTES 
3/26/2024 

 
Members: Garrett Higdon, Engineer; Paul Higdon, County Commissioner; Vacant, Optometrist; Dr. Roy 

Lenzo, Veterinarian; Vacant, Pharmacist; Dr Matt Corbin, Dentist; Ellen Shope, Nurse 
Representative and Vice Chair; Dr. Michael Dupuis, Physician; Members of General Public, Jerry 
Hermanson Chair, Dr. Charlie Vargas; Vacant, General Member 

  
Members Absent: None 

  
Staff Present: Kathy McGaha, Amanda Cowart, Melissa Setzer, Jen Germain, Jimmy Villiard, Lisa Browning, 

Jon Fouts, Chaz Allen, Jeremy Pless, Michael Brown  
  

Guests: None 
  

Media: 
 

Call to Order: 
 
 

Welcome/Intro/ 
Departures/ 
Recognition/ 

 
 
 

Public Comment: 
 

 
 

Agenda Approval: 
 

          
Presentations: 

 
MCPH Consumer 

Satisfaction 
Survey 2023 

 
 
 
 

Thomas Sherrill, Franklin Press 
 
Jerry Hermanson called the meeting to order at 6:15 p.m.   
 
 
Kathy McGaha introduced Michael Brown, new Preparedness Coordinator, Dr. Allison Smith 
new physician, Cedar Lannon new school nurse and Amanda Baldwin EH front staff, Meredith 
Taylor and Anna Hokrein as EH Specialists. 
 
 
 
None 
 
 
Dr. Matt Corbin made a motion to approve the Agenda. Dr. Michael Dupuis seconded the 
motion. Motion passed unanimously. 
 
 
 
 
Jen Germain, Community Health Promotions Coordinator presented the MCPH Consumer 
Satisfaction Survey 2023. Ms. Germain explained a survey is done once a year. This year the 
survey was ran between the summer 2023 through February 2024. Most responses were in 
person, less than 10 were received online, with 212 total surveys received. This is an increase 
from 91 total surveys received last year. She then reviewed highlights from the survey with the 
board. Please see survey below. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Approval of 
Previous Meeting 

Minutes: 

At the end of her presentation, Ms. Germain asked if there were questions from the group. Jerry 
Hermanson asked if she had received comments from anyone unhappy with services. Ms. 
Germain replied that there were a few. She gave a few examples; drafty, dirty, rude staff does 
not want to be at work and rooms need brighter colors/bland. Someone also requested a webpage 
or Facebook for Animal Services, which would list animals available for adoption. Ms. Germain 
noted Animal Services does indeed have a Facebook page and MCPH is a part of the County 
website, which is currently in the process of being re-done. This project is contracted out and 
should be completed within a 1yr to 1½ yrs. Jimmy Villard said one of the things asked for was 
expanded hours. He added this is not practical.  

Ellen Shope inquired about a complaint of not allowing parents in the waiting room. Ms. 
Germain explained that the complaint was in regards to the Molar Roller waiting room, which is 
small. Garrett Higdon asked if the new Molar Roller would have more room. Melissa Setzer 
answered it should have a little more width.  

Dr. Charles Vargas asked for more clarification on a comment questioning whether gender, race 
or ethnicity would affect care. Ms. Germain explained that was a response to an optional 
question “tell us more about yourself". Ms. Shope asked if this was information collected when 
a patient checks in, to which Ms. Germain answered, yes. Ms. Germain added all of our patients 
receive the same great level of care regardless of gender, race or ethnicity.  

Kathy McGaha addressed the group emphasizing the use of the survey as a Quality 
Improvement tool. MCPH Leadership has the responsibility to consider suggestions from the 
consumer and then make reasonable changes.  

Jerry Hermanson requested board members begin receiving Previous Minutes and upcoming 
Agenda handouts along with the Agenda before the each board meeting. Kathy McGaha and 
Amanda Cowart acknowledged his request and agreed to do so.  
Garrett Higdon made a motion to approve the previous minutes. Ellen Shope seconded the 
motion. Motion passed unanimously.  



 
Old Business: 

 
Environmental 

Health Fees 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Kathy McGaha reviewed the proposed fees for Environmental Health. Please see handouts 
below. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 





Paul Higdon expressed concern that Environmental Health is charging individual fees for an 
Improvement Permit and Construction Permit. Members of the Environmental Health staff 
clarified that the one-time total charge for a Septic Permit includes the Improvement, 
Construction and Operation Permits. After the clarification, Paul Higdon agreed the 4BR fee 
was an improvement, as it would decrease from the current fee of $1000 to the proposed $850. 
However, he then noted the 3BR fee increase from $500 to $700. Ms. McGaha said the increase 
was to address the step in bedrooms. Jonathan Fouts referred to the Jackson County Fee 
Schedule, noting that a 4BR IP is $480 plus $120 for the CA, totaling $600. Paul Higdon asked 
about Jackson County’s 3BR charge. Mr. Fouts replied that Jackson County’s 3BR IP is $360 
plus $120 for a CA, totaling $480. Paul Higdon added he does the majority of his work in 
Jackson County and said the reason he mentioned Jackson County is because he considers them 
the model for On-site operations. Ellen Shope referred to the handouts provided, saying that 
Jackson County’s Food and Lodging Fees are higher than Macon County’s fees. Paul Higdon 
said he receives complaints of 4-6 week wait times for septic permits in Macon County. Ms. 
McGaha pointed to the fact that Jackson County has more staff. Mr. Fouts said there are 4 
people and himself working in On-site. He added, we have 1 sometimes 2 secretaries, Jackson 
County has 3 secretaries. Paul Higdon continued saying Jackson County has cross-trained EH 
Specialists. Garrett Higdon asked if Macon County has cross-trained EH Specialists as well. Ms. 
McGaha said Macon County did have cross-trained EH Specialists. Lisa Browning, Interim EH 
Section Administrator/EH Program Specialist noted that she is not a proponent of cross-training 
employees. Mr. Fouts said there are some Food & Lodging that On-site will do, but those are 
more along the lines of tattoos and swimming pools. Paul Higdon added he appreciated the 
decrease in tattoo fees from $700 to $500. Mr. Fouts said there are approximately 22 tattoo 
artists now.  

Jerry Hermanson asked Paul Higdon if he felt Macon County is negatively impacted due to 
higher rates than Jackson County. Paul Higdon replied not so much for developers and investors, 
but someone with a 4BR doublewide trailer is looking at $375 well permit plus $1000 septic 
permit, that is nearly $1400. Someone who is investing or building a million or 2-5 million-
dollar house that is a small sum. Mr. Hermanson then asked if Macon is being negatively 
impacted by pushing more real-estate development to Jackson County because of fees. Garrett 
Higdon suggested that we not only look at Jackson County as the example, but we should look at 
other counties such as Haywood County where a 3BR is $500, we would be $200 higher. Mr. 
Fouts added that during the State/Regional Pool Review, our pool permits were said to be the 
lowest in the region.  

Dr. Matt Corbin acknowledged the board approved a few minor changes to the fees at the 
previous meeting in January. He asked when the last time the fees were changed across the 
board. Ms. McGaha answered it had been several years before Covid. Dr. Corbin concluded, 5 
plus years. He asked if someone could speak to what went into the mindset of picking the fees. 
Jeremy Pless, Environmental Health Specialist answered if we want to compare to Jackson 
County, they do have 14 Environmental Health Specialists and we have 8. Part of it is the time 
investment for us to stay caught up, the manpower and not working at a deficit. Ms. McGaha 
added, in our Billing Guide, it is defined how we determine fees. The board gets to decide how 
we look at these fees and what we consider. Ms. Browning added regarding swimming pools, if 
they have a pool and spa, we charge $100 for the pool and $50 for the spa. However, it takes just 
as much work to do one as it does the other. We increased that fee to $100 for each to make it 
across the board $100. Mr. Fouts added, the liability is just as great for the pool inspection and 
permitting as it is the spa inspection. Ellen Shope said pool fees the board reviewed in January 
were lower than other counties. She feels they should be increased. Dr. Corbin asked if these 
fees are something reviewed annually, bi-annually or as needed. Ms. McGaha answered yes; the 
fees are brought to the board for review on an annual basis. However, Environmental Health fees 



have not been looked at in depth for some time. She continued that with the recent rule changes, 
all counties have begun looking at their fee plans and discrepancies have come to light. She 
noted other health directors are also looking at their Environmental Health Fees. Dr. Corbin 
asked if Ms. McGaha felt the current fees from other counties might not be accurate a year from 
now because they will probably change as well. Ms. McGaha answered yes. Garrett Higdon 
pointed to Jackson County’s fees such as Administrative Fee, Site Visit Fee and Revisit Fee. He 
asked if Macon County’s proposed 3BR $700 fee included these fees. Mr. Pless explained that a 
Site Visit Fee would be if the site were not prepared. Mr. Fouts said he does not think those are 
in addition to Jackson County’s 3BR fees of $360 and $120.  

Mr. Hermanson asked if anyone had calculated whether the increase in fees would cover cost. 
He referred to a previous conversation in which Paul Higdon did not feel there was necessarily a 
need to cover the cost. Paul Higdon replied many people do not mind paying the elevated fee to 
get prompt service. He continued saying if there is a construction crew ready to start building a 
home and cannot get a septic permit, it delays pulling a building permit. The sooner we can get 
that building started, sooner we get it completed and get it on the tax rolls. Waiting 4-6 weeks is 
not okay. He added that he dealt with Jackson County just this week, and the wait was 2 days. 
Paul Higdon then said that Jackson County also has a good process for handling complaints. 
Acknowledging that complaints slow down Environmental Health Specialists and take them 
away from the permitting process. He went on to say that construction brings revenue into the 
county. The quicker we respond to permitting, the speedier the process. He has heard the 
argument that this should be a self-supporting program; nothing else in government supports 
itself. Dr. Corbin interjected that the dental program does (support itself). Ms. McGaha agreed 
with Dr. Corbin’s comment. Ms. McGaha said the revenue that we draw from fees for On-site 
and Wells does not cover even half of the program. She added that has always been the case for 
this program. Garrett Higdon added that the lack of fees up front would have to come out of 
general taxpayer money. For example if we charged zero fees, all taxpayers would pay for 
building, whether they are building or not. Paul Higdon said that analogy would also apply to the 
broader spectrum of services. He stated he does not have children in the education system but his 
tax dollars are still going to the education system. Those are taxpayer-funded programs. Garrett 
Higdon said he understood that. Dr. Corbin stated he believes our responsibility is to make sure 
we are consistent with the surrounding counties. He continued there could be an argument made 
some of the proposed fees could be a little higher but they look reasonable to him.  

Ellen Shope questioned the number of Jackson County staff (14) compared to Macon County. 
She asked if Jackson County staff received higher pay. Ms. McGaha explained the 14 Jackson 
County staff members included Food & Lodging. Macon County has 10 positions and a couple 
are in training. Jackson County does not have anyone in training; they have had their staff for a 
while. She continued there are a few things in play right now that could influence our number of 
weeks out. If we were fully staffed and up and running, we would definitely be caught up and 
addressing the applications and complaints. Dr. Corbin said separate from the fees he would like 
to hear about automating and digitizing the process. Ms. McGaha acknowledged Dr. Corbin’s 
request and said this would be spoken about later in the meeting.  

Garrett Higdon said he wanted to look at fees under Clerical & Administrative Penalties, <480 
gpd and >480 gpd. Ms. McGaha explained those fees apply only if an ordinance is implemented. 
Jeremy Pless went on to say the Board of Health would have to pass a resolution adopting a rule 
set for the county which then has be passed by the Board of Commissioners. Garrett Higdon said 
he and Dr. Corbin had discussed the $50 per day fee is steep for the average person. Dr. Corbin 
asked if that would be charged after a period of time, like 90 days. Mr. Pless answered yes 
probably at the time of the 3rd notice, the last 30 days. Dr. Corbin referred to a previous 
conversation in which Mr. Pless stated according to state statute this was the maximum fee that 
could be implemented. Mr. Pless agreed.  



New Business: 
Environmental 
Health Notice of 

Violation 
Enforcement 

Dr. Michael Dupuis asked how long it would take a leaky septic tank to contaminate ground 
water. Dr. Dupuis acknowledged the higher fee saying it may be necessary. Jonathan Fouts 
answered the target of the higher fee is to encourage people to fill out a repair. Some do not 
know what it is going on, however, once they receive a Notice of Violation, they are compliant 
and will work with a specialist. These fees are targeted towards people who have had tanks 
leaking for years. Ms. McGaha added the enforcement of the fee is not our goal. Our goal is to 
get them to repair the system. Garrett Higdon spoke about his concern of someone being unable 
to repair his or her system in a timely manner. According to Paul Higdon it could take up to a 
month to obtain a good septic installer. Adding if you cannot afford to have your septic system 
repaired, you would not be able to afford to pay these fees. Dr. Corbin asked how often someone 
has a leaking septic tank for more than 90 days. Mr. Pless replied they have had 4 instances 
recently.  

Dr. Corbin asked how these fees would be enforced. Ms. McGaha explained that she would then 
involve the county attorney who would address the property owner and enforce the collection of 
fees. Dr. Corbin asked if just the threat of the fee would help resolve the problem faster. Ms. 
McGaha answered saying this would be a very small group of people that we would be dealing 
with. She suggested the Administrative Penalties of <480 gpd and >480 gpd be removed for 
now. Jerry Hermanson said those fees could be looked at again once the board has authority to 
impose them. Garrett Higdon agreed.  

Mr. Hermanson asked all those in favor of the fees with the exception of the two Administrative 
Penalty Fees say Aye. Those opposed say No. Abstentions? The Ayes have it. Ms. McGaha said 
the fees passed would then go to the commissioners for approval.    

Kathy McGaha addressed the group. She stated if the board wants to move forward with 
enforcing NOV’s (Notice of Violations) and establish the fee, we have to adopt the rules and 
look at specifics to the resolution. We have several examples from other counties. We would 
then make a recommendation and it would go to the commissioners for approval. She explained 
that is the only way we would be able to use that enforcement.  

Paul Higdon asked about the current process for NOV’s. Jeremy Pless explained there is a 1st 
and 2nd notice issued. The state recommends the magistrate be involved after the 3rd noticed.  
Paul Higdon mentioned and Jonathan Fouts agreed that violations should to be handled by an 
attorney if a 3rd notice is required. Ms. McGaha said they receive a variety of complaints citing 
issues other than a failing septic system. Ellen Shope asked if a property could be condemned. 
The group could not remember an instance of a condemned property due to leaking sewage. Ms. 
McGaha referenced a conversation years ago with the previous county attorney, Chester Jones. 
Ms. McGaha stated it is usually a neighbor filing a complaint and if it goes unresolved, 
according to Chester it turns into a civil suit. She added the neighbors have to pursuit it on a civil 
level because we have done everything within our legal power. Garrett Higdon asked if that 
would be the case if the Board of Health passed the resolution. Mr. Fouts said regardless that 
would be the case, but it may make someone move faster if they are issued a fine. Paul Higdon 
added that legal counsel should collect those fees. Mr. Fouts added Environmental Health follow 
steps requested by the county attorney before the county attorney takes the case. Jerry 
Hermanson asked if we were looking for a policy on enforcement. Ms. McGaha replied we are 
trying to determine if the board is interested in doing that. Dr. Matt Corbin asked where 
discussions are with Eric Ridenour, the current county attorney, regarding a policy. Ms. McGaha 
said she has had one conversation with him and would need to get him involved. The group 
agreed to table the discussion until Mr. Ridenour was involved. Ms. McGaha said she would 
invite him to the next meeting.  



Environmental 
Health Work 
Management 

Software 

Highlights of the 
FY25 Budget 

Paul Higdon added to the conversation by mentioning an influx of old RVs and the state of 
properties where the RVs are located. He also talked about properties with possible violations he 
passes daily. Ms. McGaha said the problem is ongoing and acknowledged it takes manpower to 
address all of these issues and work on new applications.  

Mr. Hermanson recommended pushing to get a regulation to vote on in the next meeting. Garrett 
Higdon requested the board receive a copy of the state statue the other counties are 
implementing. He said that would be a good start and if they want to make changes they can. 
Ms. McGaha agreed to provide a copy.  

Kathy McGaha informed the group of a collaboration with Building Inspections on an 
Environmental Health software project. Currently Building Inspections uses software called 
BluePrints. The two departments have been looking at software that will connect and benefit 
both departments. Our application process would be automated; people can apply and pay 
online. Dr. Matt Corbin asked if the public would be able to research permits online. Ms. 
McGaha replied we are working on that as well. She said Environmental Health and Building 
Inspections would share the expense. Both have added the software quote into their budgets. She 
expressed excitement noting having attended several demos of the program. Ms. McGaha asked 
if Environmental Health had anything to add. Lisa Browning said if someone were building a 
house, as each permit is chosen it is added to a shopping cart. Building Inspections and 
Environmental Health would be able to follow along and see everything the individual is 
applying for. She added that it was very user friendly. She added they would still need to meet 
with finance to work out that piece and it did connect with GIS. Dr. Matt Corbin asked Ms. 
Browning to speak on what a system like that would do in regards to manpower, flow and 
efficiency. Ms. Browning replied that it would not help with manpower, however it would help 
with the front office staff by having information available to them. She added that the program 
would only work as well as the effort they put into it. Dr. Corbin asked about the burden of time 
getting the program up and running. Jeremy Pless explained there would be a discovery meeting 
to determine the time needed. Garrett Higdon mentioned the issue of On-site staff visiting sites 
that have not been prepared. Ms. McGaha noted the new program would require a picture of the 
prepared site before application approval and payment. She emphasized the importance of the 
board advocating for this program during budget. 

Melissa Setzer, Finance Officer directed the board towards budgeted expenses for FY25. This 
budget was recently submitted to county finance. She noted the numbers have dropped from last 
year, contributing some to the request of the Molar Roller last year and receiving Medicaid 
dollars to offset that. Directing the group to expenses, Ms. Setzer stated it looks like we dropped 
$744k, which is due to the expense set aside for the Molar Roller.  
Adding there is a slight increase in the budget if you remove the Molar Roller portion. This is 
due to splitting the cost of the new software for Environmental Health with Building 
Inspections. There will be a one-time setup fee, which is higher than the yearly fee. Also 
included are improvements for an ADA compliant door and a contract with a company for after 
hour’s triage for the clinic. Dr. Matt Corbin asked about the fee for the Environmental Health 
software with Building Inspections. Ms. Setzer explained the initial setup is $30k for each 
department with a yearly fee of approximately $15k, which is split between the two departments. 

Ms. Setzer then directed the group towards the budgeted revenues for FY25. She first noted a 
predicted loss due to the Medicaid Cost Settlement coming in earlier than expected last year, 
which went towards the Molar Roller. We do know the amount of this year’s Medicaid Cost 
Settlement however we are still waiting for state approval. Once approved there is potential to 



raise this revenue line by $466k. Adding, this year’s revenues would then compare to last year’s 
revenues.  

Kathy McGaha informed the board of an additional request to be added to budget. The request is 
for an Animal Control Officer and vehicle for the officer. She acknowledged the request was 
denied last year. However, considering the increase of animal intakes and needs of the 
community they will make the request again.  

Ms. McGaha then requested the board take a vote as advocates for the FY25 budget. 

Dr. Matt Corbin asked Melissa Setzer about the discrepancies due to Medicaid Cost Settlement 
funds. Ms. Setzer explained that we never know when those funds will come. For example, 
Medicaid Cost Settlement from FY21 has yet to be received.  

Garrett Higdon asked Melissa Setzer for the amount requested for Animal Control Office and 
vehicle. Jimmy Villiard said the amount for personnel would be $55k, with truck and dog box it 
would total approximately $100k. Mr. Villiard added the average time for an Animal Control 
Officer to clean the dogs (feed, do dishes, laundry) on Sunday is 8 hours. They average 15-20 
hours overtime per week. It may save money to get another Animal Control Officer. 

Dr. Michael Dupuis made a motion to approve the budget with the addition of Animal Control 
Office, Animal Control Vehicle and appurtenances thereof. Dr. Roy Lenzo seconded the motion. 
Motion passed unanimously.  

Jerry Hermanson asked Paul Higdon when County Commissioners vote on the final budget. Paul 
Higdon replied it has to be approved by the end of June.  

See Expenses and Revenues for FY25 below. 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Board of Health 
Training Item: 

 
Health 

Department Visit 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Kathy McGaha invited Dr. Matt Corbin and Garrett Higdon to speak about their recent tour of 
Macon County Public Health. Dr. Corbin said soon after becoming board members he and 
Garrett Higdon asked Ms. McGaha about the possibility of a health department tour. He 
emphasized that he and Garrett Higdon felt the importance of serving on the board and taking it 
seriously. Jimmy Villiard set up the tour and both Dr. Corbin and Garrett Higdon spend nearly 
half a day meeting with staff, taking notes and talking about needs and concerns. Dr. Corbin 
added that the feedback he received was very positive. Mr. Villiard expressed appreciation for 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Next Meeting 
Date: 

 
 

Discussion: 
 
 

Announcements: 
 
 

Adjournment: 
 

 
Minutes Recorded 

by: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

their visit extending to Animal Control and the Molar Roller. Garrett Higdon said he enjoyed 
meeting the staff and seeing the people who are effected by the decisions made in the board 
meetings.  
Dr. Corbin suggested the tour should be standard for new board members. He spoke of the 
benefit of having conversations with employees and hearing the challenges and successes. 
Garrett Higdon agreed saying it was also helpful to get to know more about policies and other 
areas such as finance, dental and medical. Jerry Hermanson asked if they thought it was 
worthwhile. Both agreed yes. Mr. Hermanson agreed that new board members should have a 
tour and encouraged existing board members who might be interested in a tour.  Mr. Hermanson 
added the more they know about each department the better decisions they will make. Ms. 
McGaha said she would be happy to arrange a tour for anyone interested and this will be 
available moving forward. She also expressed the staffs enthusiasm for the tour and their feeling 
of be valued. Mr. Hermanson thanked Dr. Corbin and Garrett Higdon for doing the tour.  
 
 
May 28, 2024 
 
 
Kathy McGaha mentioned the commissioners might have questions regarding the budget. She 
welcomed the board members to attend some of the commissioners meetings.  
 
None 
 
 
Paul Higdon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Dr. Michael Dupuis seconded the motion. 
Motion to adjourn passed unanimously at 7:45pm. 
 
 
Amanda Cowart 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
         
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


